
BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE GUILDHALL SCHOOL OF MUSIC AND 
DRAMA 

 
Monday, 7 September 2015  

 
Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors of the Guildhall School of 
Music and Drama held at the Guildhall EC2 at 1.45 pm 

 
Present 
 
Members: 
Deputy John Bennett (Chairman) 
Alderman David Graves (Deputy 
Chairman) 
Sir Andrew Burns 
Deputy John Chapman 
Christina Coker 
Neil Constable 
Marianne Fredericks 
Lucy Frew 
 

Jo Hensel 
Michael Hoffman 
Professor Barry Ife 
Vivienne Littlechild 
Jeremy Mayhew 
Kathryn McDowell 
Alderman William Russell 
Angela Starling 
 

 
Officers: 
Christopher Braithwaite Town Clerk's Department 

Caroline Al-Beyerty Chamberlain's Department 

Niki Cornwell Chamberlain's Department 

Paul Nagle Chamberlain's Department 

Michael Bradley City Surveyor's Department 

Sam Cook Remembrancer's Department 

Sean Gregory Barbican Centre 

Duncan Barker Guildhall School of Music and Drama 

Christian Burgess Guildhall School of Music & Drama 

Michael Dick Guildhall School of Music & Drama 

Professor Helena Gaunt Guildhall School of Music and Drama 

Alison Mears Guildhall School of Music and Drama 

Jonathan Vaughan Guildhall School of Music & Drama 

 
 

1. APOLOGIES  
Apologies were received from Gareth Higgins, Paul Hughes, John Scott, 
Jeremy Simons and John Tomlinson. 
 

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN 
RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA  
Nicy Roberts declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Centre for 
Young Musicians, being a member of the CYM Monitoring Group, editor of 
CYM's termly magazine UPBEAT, and jointly responsible for the LSSO Alumni 
Database.  This was a standing declaration. 



 
Sir Andrew Burns declared a personal interest as Chairman of the 
Hestercombe Gardens Trust. This was a standing declaration. 
 

3. PUBLIC MINUTES  
 
3.1 Public Minutes of the Board  
 
RESOLVED – That the public minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2015 are 
approved as an accurate record. 
 
Matters Arising 
 
The Principal provided a brief update regarding the pavement leaks at Milton 
Court. He advised that further updates were being awaited from the owner of 
the property. 
 
The Chairman advised that, along with the Deputy Chairman, he would be 
meeting with the Principal, the Town Clerk and Sir Andrew Burns following this 
meeting to discuss the guidance on Governance Requirements which had been 
received from the Committee of University Chairmen. 
 
A Member suggested and the Board agreed that it would be good practice to 
establish an Outstanding Actions report for this Board, to ensure that all actions 
agreed by the Board were completed appropriately. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Town Clerk ensures that an Outstanding Actions report 
is provided to future meetings of the Board. 
 
3.2 *Public Minutes of the Audit & Risk Management Committee  
 
RESOLVED – That the public minutes of the Audit & Risk Management 
Committee held on 24 July 2015 are received. 
 

4. *COUNTER-TERRORISM AND SECURITY ACT  
The Committee considered a report of the Remembrancer which advised the 
Board of the relevant provisions of the Act which placed two new duties on 
governing bodies of educational institutions, including the Guildhall School of 
Music and Drama. First, the Board would need to have due regard to the need 
to prevent people from being drawn into terrorism. Second, the Board would 
need to co-operate with panels put in place by local authorities to identify and 
provide support to those who are vulnerable to being drawn into terrorism. 
 
Members asked whether radicalisation of students was expected to be a 
significant issue for the Guildhall School. The Principal explained that this 
would be fully risk assessed, but at present it was not anticipated to be a major 
risk. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Board notes the report. 
 



5. PRINCIPAL'S GENERAL REPORT  
The Committee considered a report of the Principal which updated the Board 
on current issues at the school, particularly Awards and prizes, summer 
activities, Summer schools at Guildhall, Centre for Music and a strategic 
update. 
 
Awards and Prizes 
The Principal advised the Board that in addition to the awards and prizes listed 
within the report, Ashley Fripp was currently competing in the semi-final of the 
Leeds International Piano Competition. In response to questions from Members 
regarding the equivalence of prizes for Drama and Technical Theatre in 
comparison to Music, the Principal explained that Gold Medal winners for all 
categories were displayed in the School entrance, but it was difficult for prize 
achievement to be equivalent between the arts due to their different nature. He 
also explained that his reports would seek to further emphasise the 
achievements of recent alumni. 
 
The Chairman requested that future reports include details of any significant 
monetary or scholarship prizes which were won from these awards and prizes 
to allow the Board to gauge the prestige of the various prizes. 
 
Summer Schools 
The Principal reported that the Summer Schools programme had been very 
successful. He noted that this was particularly pleasing given that it had 
occurred at the same time as nine capital projects were taking place around the 
School, from which disruption to the Summer Schools had been minimal. In 
response to questions from Members, Officers explained that the Summer 
Schools for Adults and 16-17 year olds had been particularly successful. The 
West End Stage School was also noted to have been a strong financial 
success. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Board notes the report. 
 

6. ANNUAL SAFEGUARDING REPORT AND SAFEGUARDING POLICY  
The Board considered a report of the Safeguarding Lead of the Guildhall 
School which updated the Board on Safeguarding developments during the 
Academic Year 2014/15 particularly with regard to current Safeguarding 
arrangements including update on priorities for 2014/15, changes to the Policy 
and Procedures, training undertaken by the Safeguarding Lead, staff and 
governors, the number and type of incidents/cases reported, and priorities for 
2015/16. The Board was also provided with information regarding efforts to 
achieve the NSPCC Kitemark for Safeguarding over the course of the next 
year. 
 
The Safeguarding Governors and the Board as a whole complemented the 
School for the strong work which had been conducted in this area. The Board 
commented that the number of cases reported, despite their not being directly 
related to the School, indicated that students felt comfortable in approaching 
staff regarding extremely sensitive issues. 
 



RESOLVED – That the Committee approves the revised Safeguarding Policy 
which was attached to the report at Appendix 1. 
 

7. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE BOARD  
There were no questions. 
 

8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT  
There were no items of urgent business. 
 

9. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  
RESOLVED – That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on 
the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as 
defined in Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 
as follows:- 
 

Item Paragraph 

10-22 3 

 
10. NON PUBLIC MINUTES  

 
10.1 Non Public Minutes of the Board  
 
The non-public minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2015 were approved as 
a correct record.  
10.2 *Non Public Minutes of the Audit & Risk Management Committee  
 
The non-public minutes of the Audit & Risk Management Committee held on 24 
July 2015 were noted. 

11. BARBICAN AND GSMD CAPITAL CAP REPLACEMENT  
The Board considered a report of the Chamberlain which provided information 
regarding the proposals for the future replacement of the existing Capital Cap 
arrangements which currently operated for the Barbican Centre and the 
Guildhall School. The Board provided their comments on the report, to be 
conveyed to the Policy and Resources Committee. 
 

12. PRINCIPAL'S STRATEGIC UPDATE  
The Board noted a report of the Principal which updated the Board on a 
number of strategic issues. 
 

13. UNDER 18 MATTERS  
 
13.1 National Music Plan and cultural hub provision  
 
The Board noted a report of the Vice Principal and Director of Music which 
provided an update on the review of under 18 music provision and its 
integration across the Barbican and Guildhall School. 
 
 
 



13.2 Barbican/Guildhall Creative Learning  
 
The Board noted a report of the Director of Creative Learning which provided 
an update on Creative Learning over the last 12 months. 
 

14. DEVELOPMENT & ALUMNI RELATIONS OFFICE ANNUAL REPORT 2014-
15  
The Board noted a report of the Head of Development of the Guildhall School 
which detailed fundraising and alumni and supporter relations activity during the 
2014/15 academic year. 
 

15. GUILDHALL SCHOOL SCHOLARSHIPS FUND  
The Board noted a report of the Principal which provided an update on the 
sources of income and distribution of awards from the Guildhall School’s 
Scholarship Fund. 
 

16. 5 YEAR FORECASTS SUBMITTED TO HEFCE AS PART OF THE ANNUAL 
ACCOUNTABILITY RETURN  
The Board considered and approved a report of the Chief Operating and 
Financial Officer which provided the School’s five year forecasts to be 
submitted to HEFCE. 
 

17. *FINANCE UPDATE  
The Board noted a report of the Chief Operating and Financial Officer which 
provided an update on the Guildhall School’s finances. 
 

18. *DECISIONS TAKEN UNDER DELEGATED AUTHORITY AND/OR 
URGENCY PROCEDURES  
The Board noted a report of the Town Clerk which provided information of 
action taken under urgency procedures since the last meeting. 
 

19. NON PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF 
THE BOARD  
There were no questions.  
 

20. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT 
AND WHICH THE BOARD AGREE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST 
THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED  
There were no items of urgent business. 
 

21. CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES  
The Board approved the confidential minutes of the last meeting held on 11 
May 2015. 
 

22. CYM AND JAZZ  
The Board received a verbal update from the Principal in relation to the staffing 
matters in relation to Centres for Young Music and the Jazz Department. 
 

 
The meeting closed at 4.05 pm 



 
 
 
 
 

 

Chairman 
 
 
 
Contact Officer: Chris Braithwaite 
tel. no.: 020 7332 1427 
christopher.braithwaite@cityoflondon.gov.uk 
 


